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Written by: Saide Gray, Executive Officer, La Trobe University Postgraduate Association.

5 August 2003

Dear Senators,

We are writing as postgraduate students of the La Trobe University Postgraduate Students’ Association to express our concerns with the proposed higher education reforms put forward by both the Government and the Opposition.

We are convinced that these ‘reforms’, if passed by the Senate, will further erode higher education in Australia.   It is our belief that a firm commitment to higher education can only be maintained by investing accordingly.  Support for university infrastructure and increased funding are essential for a viable and equitable higher education sector. 

Forcing students to take on a burden of prolonged debt from increases in HECS for undergraduate and postgraduate study; loans with 3.5 per cent interest (on top of inflation) for postgraduate courses and increasing the number of fee places is unacceptable. It cannot be a long-term solution to addressing the funding crisis induced by cuts to higher education under the current Federal Government since 1996.

Universities have been driven to seek funding from students, the corporate sector. Although staff numbers have remained relatively consistent at this university during the previous four years, student numbers have increased markedly and this puts pressure on existing staff, both academic and general. Non-fee attracting departments, such as Earth Sciences and Music, have been curtailed at this university.

This approach effectively limits the opportunity for postgraduate study to the privileged.  Such a system together with learning entitlements prevents “lifelong learning”, a central principle that the Government is promoting through the proposed reforms. The proposal to increase the number of fee places to 50% of HECS places for each undergraduate course and to financially penalize “over-enrolled” HECS places will make the higher education system far less accessible to people.  

We are deeply concerned with the following issues:

1. Fees

High competition for graduate-entry jobs in recent years has made postgraduate study a necessity for many students, forcing them to take on the burden of substantial debt.  Studies show that disadvantaged groups often have ‘debt aversion’, meaning that people coming from such backgrounds will be averse to postgraduate study. A study undertaken by the Council of Australian Postgraduate Associations (CAPA) in March 2003, The Social And Economic Impact Of Student Debt, shows that postgraduate students are already delaying buying houses, cars and  having children, as a result of compulsory debt repayments. The combination of a postponed career, foregone income and debt are significant factors that effect postgraduates. This will be compounded by the increases in HECS charges (i.e. HECS-HELP) and the proposal to charge market interest rates of 3.5% (on top of the CPI) in the new scheme ‘FEE-HELP’. These proposals will deter students from undertaking postgraduate study. 

The $30,000 threshold for repayment of debt proposed by the government package, although an improvement, is still too low and the $35,000 proposed by the ALP marginally better. Repayment thresholds would be better pegged to the average wage and adjusted annually or triennially in line with movements in the average wage.

There is a significant issue in the policy of individual students carrying the burden of debt that completing an undergraduate and postgraduate degree now generates and that is in relation to the effect on future generations.  If, when parents, we are still servicing the debts of our own higher education, are we going to be able to afford to support the next generation through higher education?  If the answer to this is ‘no’, then any governments’ policies which increase student debt levels will be decreasing the levels of higher education access and outcomes in Australia in the future.

2. ‘Specialisation’

The proposed reforms, related to discipline specialisation, risk creating a hierarchy of higher education institutions in Australia, with well-funded (and expensive) research rich universities, catering for the privileged and under-funded, and small or regional universities catering for the rest of the population. Disciplines that fail to attract corporate funding or are not marketable to fee-paying students are currently finding it difficult to provide quality courses to students, or are under threat of extinction. These proposed reforms further threaten disciplines that contribute to society, but can’t be valued in monetary returns.

There is no real growth in the Nelson package because of the five-year graduation time lag in proposing targeted places for enrolments to meet current demand. Despite the increases in funding proposed by the ALP’s policy, this is still insufficient funding for current enrolments.

3. Funding and Indexation

The regional loadings are minimal in both the government and the ALP policy proposals and will not sustain further future growth. While the ALP’s proposal does include some indexation, $300 million over 3 years, is not equivalent to the financial support initiated by this government for the school sector. Increasing levels of university funding, plus appropriate indexation would create universities that encourage academic freedom and intellectual inquiry not constrained by market imperatives or government directives. 

4. Learning Entitlements

The proposed learning entitlements appear to disguise a strong attack on University autonomy. The centralised student tracking system, required to maintain the student entitlements, is likely to be an invasion of privacy which would allow data mining. Learning entitlements will further limit people’s access to postgraduate study, by using up their 5-year entitlements in their undergraduate years and having little or no further entitlements to postgraduate study.

5. Over-enrolments 

Limiting over-enrolment to targets of 1% variation is impossible to maintain. The basic and practical allowable enrolment variation should be 5%. Over-enrollment is not simply a strategy for increasing income, but is designed to meet student movements in subsequent years while maintaining targeted enrolment levels.

6. Funding /Performance Link.

Linking university funding to academic performance makes sense, but to link higher education funding to performance in the industrial area, as the government reforms propose, is arbitrary and ideologically based. This proposal is likely to create workplace contention and to divert attention from the academic research and educative function and performance of universities.

7. Proper Student/Staff Ratios.

In this university numbers of staff to the numbers of students has been steadily eroded in recent years as staff numbers reduce and student numbers increase in an attempt to meet the costs of reductions in the federal government’s operating grants for higher education. High student to staff ratios are detrimental for viable teaching and quality research. 

8. International Students

Increasing student visa charges and course fees are both discouraging of international students and inequitable in their effects on differing socio-economic groups’ having equal opportunities to access  higher education.

9. University Governance

Under the proposed reforms, universities will be promised funding contingent on their compliance to government requirements in university governance. This is an unnecessary intervention in the university’s autonomy and will give too much power to corporate and financial interests at the expense of the major stakeholders in universities, that is academics and students. 

10. “Voluntary” Student Unionism

The imposition of Voluntary Student Unionism, proposed by the Howard Government, is an attack on students’ right to represent themselves. Student unions, associations and sports unions create a vibrant campus culture and extra-curricular activities that are central to university life. Moreover, they provide essential representative and advocacy support for both individual students and the student population as a whole. Without these representative and service-providing bodies, universities will be a far less enriching experience for students.  Moreover, student associations are vital to maintaining critical debate in universities and the broader society, a fundamental part of a well-functioning democracy.  The proposed Voluntary Student Unionism legislation would render universities as dismal “degree factories”, rather than places where students can shape their education. 

Conclusion

The injecting of public funds into the higher education sector to reverse the funding cuts in higher education is necessary. A further necessity is indexing this funding to build for Australia’s future by maintaining the contribution of universities to the social, cultural, political, technological and economic needs of Australian society. 

Unless more viable student to staff ratios can be instituted through better infrastructure support, increased funding and a corresponding reduction to student fees, the international market for Australian higher education is likely to collapse and the domestic access to higher education will become drastically reduced and increasingly inequitable.

We urge the Senate Inquiry to consider our concerns and to reject any reforms that increase the cost of study and place a burden of debt on individual students.  Furthermore, we urge the Senate to reject, on principle, reforms that curtail access or create further barriers to postgraduate education for disadvantaged groups, and each student’s right to a representative voice.

Yours sincerely,

Graham Barrigan

President 

La Trobe University Postgraduate Association

